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An investigation of a wreck can reveal how a ship went down, 
but not always why. Damages may indicate the cause but may 
also be consequences of the accident. 
 
Boats, ships and vessels of all kinds have always foundered 
and been lost. The sea and ocean bottoms are full of wrecks. 
Death has always been the seafarer’s companion. "He who eats 
fish, eats people," Pierre Loti wrote in his classic novel, An 
Iceland Fisherman, from 1886. 
 
Despite that the pre-technical era now is behind us, accidents 
continue. According to international statistics between 100 
and 150 merchant vessels of 500 gross tons or bigger are lost 
every year, in spite of being equipped with high-tech 
navigation equipment and staffed by professionals. Thanks to 
modern technology the chance of being rescued and surviving is 
greater now than before which is a consolation.  But many 
still drown: over 800 passengers and crew perished in the 
Baltic with Estonia (1994). Swedish pleasure boating claims 
about 50 lives every summer. 
 
Why do all these accidents occur? Strange question? Risks at 
sea are so plentiful, such as severe weather, heavy seas, fire 
onboard, engine failure, steering breakdown, rigging failure, 
grounding, collision, cargo displacement and so on. Phenomena 
of this kind can often be measured and considered with 
scientific-technological methods. 
 
But the results of such investigations cannot be assessed in 
isolation. Ships are built by people, staffed by people and 
operated with the help of structures created by humans. 
Decisions are taken not because of some objective evidence in 
itself, but because of how information is interpreted. This is 
why an investigation of an accident is as much about 
humanistic understanding as of scientific explanation. 
 
In aviation "black boxes" are used, one box that records 
flight data and another that records the pilots' conversations 
in the cockpit. This creates conditions for documenting both 
the technical and the human aspect of a crash. The 
investigators can weigh them against each other and against 



the physical remains. 
 
Ships traditionally have not had such recorders but if there 
are survivors or files of radio communication, collected by 
coast stations, these may give a good idea of how the crisis 
was handled, and other circumstances. Those who visited the 
Estonia exhibition (in 2005) at the Maritime Museum in 
Stockholm were meet by the recorded, distressed voices from 
the ominous night 1994. A capsized raft, a plastic-and-glass 
fibre lifeboat broken in pieces, a life jacket and some stray 
objects and personal belongings, all with a strong aura of 
tragedy, were shown. How the Estonia disaster came to result 
in changes in various maritime safety regulations was also 
demonstrated. 
 
No real understanding of the Estonia disaster and its causes, 
besides the official findings of the investigation, was 
offered. As is known, the wreck is preserved in situ but the 
necessary underwater surveys have never been made, for obscure 
reasons and using a peculiar law which makes diving on this 
wreck illegal. At the museum exhibit, Estonia was thus reduced 
to an intense emotional experience, which was probably also 
the intention. 
  
I have in this journal written several times about the Gokstad 
ship replica Ormen Friske’s foundering in the North Sea in 
1950. First, in a book review (Edberg 1994) and then in a 
couple of articles (Edberg 1999, 2001). I have subsequently 
entered  more deeply in the issue in book form (Edberg 2004, 
2005). 
 
One of the three stated purposes of my major study (2004) of 
the Ormen Friske drama, and the only one that concerns me in 
this article, was to document the project and try to 
understand how the accident happened. 
 
My approach to the dichotomy explanation and understanding, 
which I have given examples of above, was at first non-
explicit but came, while working, to get more pronounced.  
 
From the very beginning of my rummaging in the Ormen Friske 
tragedy I was struck by the tidal wave of cocksure statements 
about the cause of the ship's sinking, which broke out after 
the loss had been known. Claims that the crew was incompetent 
coexisted with statements about alleged deficiencies in the 
ship's construction. The tone was often sarcastic, it was as 
if the "vegetarian fools" who constituted the crew - all 15 on 
board were killed - had themselves to blame. 
 
These statements, originating with Swedish consulate officials 
and spread by newspaper reporters, were made before the wreck 



was investigated (such an investigation, strangely enough, 
never took place, no "black box" was present, of course, also 
no radio communications had taken place), before the German 
lobster fishermen who have seen the ship just before the 
accident came forward and before the German authorities 
summarized the circumstances of the accident. 
 
Photos of the wreckage indicate that the ship’s hull broke 
apart just aft of the mast partner. Among Viking Ship 
specialists, the fact that Ormen Friske’s keel was made not of 
oak as the Gokstad ship's, but pine, has often been mentioned 
as a major shortcoming. The keel is the backbone of a ship and 
that the structure that the Ormen Friske builders substituted 
was not as strong as the original’s, seems clear enough. But 
was the accident caused by the breakdown of the keel?  
 
As I see it, this view is impossible to maintain, for two 
reasons, which are inherently linked. First, one does not look 
at the big picture of the course of events during the accident, 
and secondly sources do not permit such a conclusion. 
 
The simplest and therefore most likely explanation for the 
disaster is that the ship was filled with sea water after 
hitting a rock in the breaking waves around Helgoland, not far 
from the spot where the last eyewitnesses got a glimpse of it. 
Or a rig or rudder failure may have made the ship 
uncontrollable, after which it capsized and the crewmen were 
thrown overboard. The hull then become wreck against the rocks, 
and then carried away eastwards by the tidal current. 
 
The crack of the keel may thus be seen as a result of the 
accident rather than as its cause. If one wants to argue that 
the keel’s shortcomings were decisive for the accident one 
must be able to show that this was indeed the case. 
Hypothetical strength calculations, unrelated to the concrete 
situation, would explain nothing. 
 
In a discussion about a foundering of an open ship like Ormen 
Friske one should not, however, disregard the structure’s 
intrinsic weaknesses. Most important is of course that an open 
boat cannot handle heavy seas over the bow or beam without 
being water filled. Is the ship ballasted it then may sink 
quickly, which in recent years happened with several Norwegian 
Viking ship replicas. If not, the hull will float which Ormen 
Friske’s probably did, but in a storm, and close to dangerous 
rocks or shoals, bailing would not be possible. The men are 
busy trying to cling on board for dear life. 
  
For the discussion of the importance of keels in general, I 
must mention an extraordinary example, namely A.E. 
Nordenskiöld's ship Vega. It was a barque-tackled steamer, 



which 1878-1880 sailed its way north of Siberia, became stuck 
in the ice there during a ten-month long polar winter and 
eventually successfully returned to Sweden. Vega had thus 
opened the Northeast Passage, a feat which in its time was a 
worldwide sensation. 
 
In an essay written for the centenary of the expedition, the 
geographer Nils Sahlgren, after having studied extant keel 
fragments and reviewing Vega’s captain Louis Palander’s notes, 
discovered that Vega’s keel had not been of oak (as thought) 
but of beechwood and also been heavily infected by shipworm!  
 
Capt. Palander himself had not discovered this until after 
completing the voyage. But perhaps did the worm infestation 
occur during the return trip through warm water via Japan and 
Suez? No, the keel was weakened already during the polar 
voyage. Palander noted "It was probably these holes, which 
made the Vega during the expedition leaked quite a lot" 
(Sahlgren 1980, my transl.). 
 
If Vega hade been squeezed down by the ice and been lost with 
all hands, a fate that in this era affected several other 
explorers in the Arctic and Antarctic waters, the keel’s 
inferior quality may have become the explanation for anyone 
who wanting to explain the loss. (The ship’s seller surely 
knew about the defect, as Vega had been purchased second-hand). 
After Nordenskiöld’s expedition, Vega was sold and 
incidentally ended up being crushed by ice and sunk in the 
Davis Strait. (The keel had been replaced.) 
  
After having made a lecture about Ormen Friske, someone in the 
audience questioned me if it actually is worthwhile to 
investigate the cause of a ship wreck. Should we not let the 
dead rest in peace? I replied that accidents of course are 
always of marine archaeological and historical interest. With 
regard to recent or contemporary accidents lessons are to be 
learned that can enhance maritime safety in the future (cf. 
Estonia). But it is also about showing respect for the 
families of the deceased. They have a right to know how their 
loved ones faced death, as far as this can be investigated. In 
the case of Ormen Friske, relatives and friends had to live 
with the authorities’ and the press’ cynical and downright 
untruthful statements that the ship had been improperly built, 
hade an incompetent crew and that its wreckage been more or 
less inevitable. 
 
What difference would it not have made, to keep up with the 
grief if one back in 1950 had learned that facts instead were 
that the accident took place in a sudden violent storm, which 
the weather services had not forecasted, and when the crew, 
despite difficult adverse circumstances, apparently was quite 



close to reach into a safe haven? 
 
The fact that the Ormen Friske accident had political 
considerations, making the Swedish authorities’ cover up the 
events, did not improve matters. The case of how the relatives 
of the dead crew of the Swedish DC-3 spy plane, downed by the 
Soviet Union in 1952, were treated is in this aspect a 
parallel to Ormen Friske. The Estonia inquiry too, smells of 
dirty politics.  
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